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SET IN THE CENTRE OF THE LARGE VILLAGE OF RUSKINGTON 

THIS BEAUTIFUL GOTHIC CHURCH HAS BEEN STANDING 

ON THE SITE FOR OVER 900 YEARS. 

 



 

WELCOME BY THE BISHOP OF GRIMSBY, THE RT. REVD DR DAVID COURT 

Thank you for taking time to look at this particular post within the Diocese of Lincoln, As one of the 
largest diocese in the country stretching from the Humber estuary in the North to the Wash in the 
South we are home to a population of just over 1,000,000 people living a variety of different 
settings from the urban centres of Grimsby and Scunthorpe, the City of Lincoln, the market towns, 
the coastal strip, the new housing developments and the many, many small villages which mark our 
landscape. All are equally important to us, and all we are seeking to serve in making known the 
good news of Jesus that has been entrusted to us. 

 

In preparation for our recent ‘Peer Review’ we put together our diocesan mission and vision 
statements and summarised our intention as follows ‘Our aim then is to grow the Church, in both 
numbers and depth, through attention to what we see as our core tasks of faithful worship, 
confident discipleship and joyful service with the vision of being a healthy, vibrant, sustainable 
church which leads to transformed lives and communities across greater Lincolnshire making a 
difference in God’s world. To that end as a diocese we shall support, encourage and enable local 
parishes, benefices and mission communities to fulfil, within this framework, their own unique 
calling to serve in mission the community or communities in which they are set’.  

 

In short we don’t believe in a big top down diocesan master plan. We do believe in supporting and 
encouraging our parishes to develop their own plans which we will then seek to support and 
encourage using central diocesan resources as we are able. 

 

To that end we have begun an ambitious programme to try and increase the number of good 
quality, creative stipendiary clergy in the diocese by almost 50%, and have established a regular 
pattern of episcopal visitations and MDR to show our support and commitment to those working in 
parish ministry. We have established the principle that we are a ‘learning diocese’ and are actively 
creating and investing in ‘learning communities’ according to the different ‘character areas’ we 
operate in so that we can learn from and support each other. We are committed to the principle of 
mission action planning and have a small team who can assist parishes with that, and have released 
some of our historic resources to enable parishes to apply for funding to help them in making those 
plans a reality, in addition to also using some of those resources to invest in good quality CMD and 
clergy well-being. 

We are not unaware of the challenges we face. The deanery of Lafford, of which this particular 
parish is a part, on an average Sunday connects with 1.2% of its total population, but we are 
committed to ‘having a go’, to sharing what we know to be the good news of Jesus to the different 
communities we are here to serve, and if that resonates with you, then please read on with all that 
follows ……… 

 

 

 

 

 



 

STATEMENT OF NEED 

WE ARE SEEKING A PRIEST WHO IS: 

o a person who has prayer at the centre of life and would help us to realize more fully the 

importance of spirituality and prayer; a teacher of the faith. 

o comfortable with both traditional and informal styles of worship, and open to ecumenical 

opportunities. 

o called to minister in a semi-rural environment and prepared to be involved in community 

affairs and their implications. 

o prepared to play a part in the two local primary and the secondary school that serve our 

community. 

o willing to play a part in deanery and diocesan matters. 

o a team builder with the ability to delegate and communicate at all levels. 

o willing to encourage and facilitate training for lay ministry. 

o enthusiastic and possibly experienced outside ministerial priesthood. 

o who is able to develop a caring ministry with both young and old within the church and the 

wider community. 

o is an accessible and social person who would feel at home with us and has a sense of humour 

and would wish their family to also become part of our community. 

 

IN RETURN THE PARISH WILL: 

 

o support the priest in taking proper days off and holidays. 

o support the priest if he or she wishes to take an annual retreat. 

o be willing to encourage and facilitate training for lay ministry. 

o give the priest space to develop his or her own ideas. 

o consider new ideas and challenges with flexibility and positivity. 

o aim to raise and continue to pay our parish share in full. 

o communicate with and listen to our priest. 

o welcome and help the priest and the priest’s family integrate with our community. 



 

PARISH MINISTRY TEAM 

Currently the parish has one Deacon, one Reader and a Lay Minister.  Members of the PCC and 

congregation also go out to the parishioners to visit and offer support if needed.  At present two 

retired priests are officiating at Sunday Eucharist services with the Deacon and Reader doing 

Morning Prayer and assisting at services.  There are two fairly new, proactive Churchwardens 

who are looking forward to welcoming, listening to and helping a new incumbent to settle into 

the community and village life. 

The regular Church services are normally Sunday at 11am with Holy Communion except for a 

Morning Prayer on the second Sunday.  We try to hold two Sunday morning prayers at 8am and 

every Wednesday at 10am with the occasional Eucharist on “special days”.  Other services are 

held for Easter, Harvest and Christmas with the Church School coming in for their own services 

including a mock wedding last year. 

The church has a team of willing and supportive volunteers who would be happy to continue 

with the new incumbent.  The Organist is also one of the churchwardens and there is a small but 

friendly choir who often help at other churches if needed.  Two people are trained to write 

marriage registers, three or four can assist the priest at baptisms and there is a verger for 

funerals with a number of others who support at “large” ones, which occasionally happens in the 

village. 

PARISH LIFE  

Community coffee mornings organised with Chestnut Street School are held with the children 

mixing with the more senior of the village inhabitants.  Both 

groups seem to benefit from the events.  Nourishing cost price 

lunches organised by a group of congregation and Ladies Club 

volunteers, are held in the Winchelsea Centre and are aimed at 

members of the community who may become isolated.  Some 

evening suppers are held too.  Hopefully everyone finds a warm 

and friendly place to have a delicious meal. 



 

Open the Book with a team sponsored by the church is currently being taken into the two 

primary schools with two activities mornings held in church 

for them at Advent and Easter.  We have a team of flower 

ladies (although gentlemen welcome) who decorate the 

church and others who put up the Christmas tree and 

prepare the crib for the Crib Service.  Coffee after the 11am 

service, church cleaning and other events held in the church are well supported by volunteers. 

The PCC is also fully active and are currently working on raising more money to have the six 

church bells fully refurbished.  There are regular fund raising events to ensure the Parish Share 

is fully paid.  The Parish Share has always been paid in full even when it really went up (it was 

paid a little late) that year.  In the past couple of years we were mindful that one of the other 

churches in our Benefice was struggling and the church and PCC worked extra hard to raise funds 

to pay an extra 1K towards their share.  The PCC also recognise that charity doesn’t just start at 

home but also fundraise for other charities including donating the money parishioners put 

towards the refreshments held after the 11am Sunday service. 

THE WINCHELSEA CENTRE (THE CHURCH HALL) 

The church hall is a used by the church and the wider community for fundraising activities, 

social events and a variety of clubs.  The Hall is well used and is an asset for the church.  It is 

run by a Committee headed by members of the church but also others from the regular clubs.  

Although the accounts come through the PCC Treasurer, it is organised by a very efficient 

Treasurer and assistant for all the day to day running.  There is a regular church coffee morning 

on the third Saturday of the month which is also well supported and whilst raising funds for the 

church, also offers a sense of community, welcoming parishioners to a friendly and warm 

environment.  The clubs using the Hall vary from keep fit and slimming clubs to bridge, scrabble 

and clubs for senior citizens.  It can be hired out for birthday parties and other private events.  

As previously mentioned it is also used by the church for lunches and evening suppers, 

sometimes raising welcome funds but also welcoming many of the villagers to good food and a 

friendly environment. 

 



 

ALL SAINTS LADIES CLUB 

The Ladies Club which started off as the Young Wives over 65 

years ago, is still an active ladies group that is affiliated to All 

Saints Church meeting twice a month except in August.  

Although some of the members are not regular church goers and 

some worship at the other churches in the village, they all help 

raise funds towards the church and the hall.  Volunteers also come from the club to help clean 

the church, make coffee and help at many of the fundraising events.  They also raise funds 

during the year for a designated charity of their choosing whilst often having entertaining 

speakers.  At the first meeting of the year in January a member of the clergy or Ministry Team is 

invited to talk (and have homemade soup and bread) and at the AGM in October the incumbent 

or other church officer is asked to run the proceedings.             

OTHER CHURCHES 

There is a Methodist church directly across the village beck, a Free Church (Zion) and a South 

Lincs Church.  At the World Day of Prayer in March and Remembrance Sunday the Methodist and 

Free Church join in with All Saints.  Sadly, the South Lincs church over the years seems to have 

withdrawn from the group but hopefully this may change. 

VILLAGE LIFE 

The village is rapidly expanding with many new families arriving 

with very young children, to some more senior wishing to retire 

and enjoy the benefits of a rural life.  There is a real sense of 

community and the local businesses are generous in helping at 

various fundraising events with raffle prizes and or offering funds.  

The annual Carol Singing around the village raises money for Bloodwise and there are village 

celebration days in the high street or at the schools and they have the advantage of being able 

to use the church hall or village hall for events. The village hall is also widely used for many 

clubs including short mat bowls and bingo and there are lots of things to do for all ages if people 

wish to use them.  The village hall is set next to a sports field which is used mainly for football 

but the children have access, as do responsible dog walkers.   



 

THE RECTORY 

The Rectory is situated about a quarter of a mile from the church and is a large modern four-

bedroom family home with a private west facing rear garden.  The garden is set out with a patio 

and is mainly grassed with a few shrubs and easily maintained.  There is a detached double 

garage within a few feet of the front of the house with parking for several cars.  The house has 

gas fired central heating with a gas fire in the lounge.  There is a proprietary burglar alarm.  

 

 

GROUND FLOOR 

On entering the house there is a large study suitable for meetings with adjacent W.C. and the 

inner hall door can be locked for privacy if required.  The west facing lounge has patio doors and 

double doors for access into the separate dining room.  The large kitchen is suitable for family 

dining and there is then access through to the utility room and out through a door to the side of 

the house. 

 

 

 



 

FIRST FLOOR 

There is a large master bedroom with built in wardrobes and en-suite containing bath and 

shower.  Bedrooms two and three are doubles with built in wardrobes.  The fourth bedroom is a 

single and there is a family bathroom with large airing cupboard on the landing. 
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